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PRESIDENT’S LETTER

Alexandria is history. We drove down, spending the night in Paris (Tx). Arrived in time to see the Heart of Spain Museum Exhibit. This was extraordinary. Many beautiful oil paintings, mostly religious, artifacts and a recorded description of each. Worth the trip. 

The judging was well organized and smooth. The show was well staged and enjoyable. The vendors were both local and regional, not often seen in our northern city. Our hotel room was old but comfortable and very convenient to the show. Bryon was everywhere helping keep everyone in line. The hospitality room was so popular it was hard to be there when the food arrived. But there was a
local restaurant next door that was great for breakfast and lunch when nothing was scheduled. 

The SWROGA meeting was a little long, but we made up for business neglected at the last meeting. Nominations were made. WE have a full and exceptional slate of new officers. Further nominations and elections next meeting. I appreciate all the Directors who attended and listened to the discussion and voted. Not all votes were unopposed, but all carried by a good majority.

I originally wrote this from Sacramento, at the AOS members meeting where I was pleased as always by the numbers of our members who attend and support the AOS functions as well. Billie and I drove back with an early start in one long day. For us Wichita will be an easy drive. We may even exhibit. 

See all in Kansas. JC Kramer, MD, President
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“We print all the news that fits”
SWROGA FALL 2003

CENTRAL LOUISIANA ORCHID SOCIETY 

TROPHY WINNERS

Class 106: Best Grown Plant Classes from 102-104—Enc radiata— Gail Freeman

Class 108: Best Flower Classes from 102-104—Epi ciliare—Mickey & Lena Parker

Class 118: Best Grown Plant from Classes 110-116--Bc Roman Holiday ‘Remar’ AM/AOS—Ann Roth

Class 120: Best Flower from Classes 110-116—Bc Binosa—Bob Danka

Class 140: Best Grown Plant from Classes 122-138 (Lc Canhamiana X C. bowringiana)—Ervin Granier

Class 142: Best Flower from Classes 122-138—Slc Precious Katie—Wilton Guillory

Class 212: Best Grown Plant from Classes 201-210—Prag schlemi—Patsy Boersma

Class 213: Best Flower from Classes 201-210--Paph Luther Slaughter ‘Roger’—Lisa Doyle

Class 320 : Best Grown Plan from Classes 302-318—V sanderiana—Russel Toulli

Class 322: Best Flower from Classes 302-312—Ascda Jiraprapa—Linda Blevins

Class 345: Best Grown Plant from 325-343-Phal Atien Kaela—Keith Joiner

Class 346: Best Flower from Classes 325-343—Dtps Brother Beethoven-Orchid Konnection

Class 432: Best Grown Plant from Classes 402-430—Onc Kalihi-Patricia Sander-Patricia Sander

Class 434: Best Flower from Classes 402-430—Psychopsis papilio—John & Mary Anne Daigle

Class 618: Best Grown Plant from Classes 602-616—Den Happy Face—Ervin Granier

Class 620: Best Flower from Classes 602-616—(Den Polysema X Den johnsoniae)-Aveau Wheeler

Class 718: Best Grown Plant from Classes 702-716—Ludisa discolor—Patsy Boersma

Class 720: Best Flower (large) from Classes 702-716—Coch amazonica—Jerry Brown

Class 722: Best Flower (small) from Classes 702-716—Dendrochilum  magnum—Sam Keller

Class 908: Best Arrangement from Classes 902-916—Mini arrangement-Linda Roberts

Class 922: Best Amateur Exhibit—Patsy Boersma

Class  924: Best Private Exhibit—Mickey & Lena Parker

Class 926: Best Group Exhibit—Bill & Liz Stevens, and Charles Ridge

Class 928: Best Society Tabletop Exhibit—Houston Orchid Society

Class 930: Best Society Floor Exhibit, less than 50 sq ft.—New Orleans Orchid Society

Class 932: Best Society Floor Exhibit –50 sq. ft. and over—Central Louisiana Orchid Society

Class 934: Best Cut-Flower Exhibit-Greater North Texas Orchid Society

Class 938: Best Commercial Floor Exhibit—Stewart Orchids

Class 940: Best Commercial Tabletop or Cut Flower Exhibit—ABC Orchids

Class 944: Best Orchid Collectible Exhibit—Doris McGraw

Class 946: Best Orchid Art Exhibit—Linda Roberts

Class 950: AOS Show Trophy—Northeast Louisiana Orchid Society

Class 954: Orchid Digest Show Trophy—New Orleans Orchid Society

Class 955: Sundance Trophy (Most Artistic Exhibit)—Bill and Liz Stevens, and Charles Ridge

Class 960: Reynolds Bath Memorial Trophy (Best Cattleya by CLOS Member) Blc Mem. Crispin Rosales ‘Victory’ AM/AOS--Ted Joubert


85TH SEMI-ANNUAL COMBINED MEETING OF SWORGA DIRECTORS & MEMBERSHIP

HOSTED BY CENTRAL LOUISIANA ORCHID SOCIETY, ALEXANDRIA, LA.

BEST WESTERN INN & SUITES CONFERENCE CENTER

SWROGA MINUTES, OCTOBER 4, 2003

The 85th General Meeting of SWROGA Directors & Membership was called to order by President John Kramer at Alexandria, Louisiana in the Best Western Inn & Suites Conference Center, hosted by Central Louisiana Orchid Society. The Acting Registrar, Vice President Burrel Gamble reported that we had a Quorum and that thirty four (34) Directors and sixteen (16) Non-Directors present as were the President and Secretary. After a brief message from the President, the minutes from the last meeting were approved as corrected with the additions of notes concerning the awards for Lloyd & Kathryn Burns. 

To replace the vacancy of President Elect left open by the resignation of Ronnie Brandenburg, President Kramer appointed Lloyd Burns. After a discussion concerning the appropriateness of this action and the reading of the By-laws by Byron McGraw concerning such action it was decided that an appointment is within the power of the President and requires the confirmation from the Directors. There were also several other vacancies left that the President made appointments to fulfill those terms of service. Those are as follows: Steve Eagle will replace Melba Butler as Chair of Affiliated Societies Committee; Ron Powell will replace Wally Boersma as Auditor; Patsy Boersma will replace Barbara Larkin as Program & Education Committee Chair; and Lowell McCabe will replace Ed Wright in charge of Show Tags and replace Ronnie Brandenburg as Chair of the Show Committee.  Mickey Parker moved to approve these appointments, Carolyn McCabe seconded and motion carried.

A motion was made by Elmer Spence and seconded by Emil Szafir that an evaluation be done of the By-Laws & Procedures to include a clear and concise rule to follow should a similar situation occur when an elected position becomes vacant before their expired term of office. And that this statement is made available for the directors to consider prior to the next meeting. Motion passed.

President Kramer reported that a letter from Carolyn McCabe was sent recommending Kathy Wright for a SWROGA Achievement Award for the exemplary work that she has done over the past 11 or more years as SWROGA Historian. Steve Eagle moved to approve this action with Alice Barrios seconded. Motion was approved unanimously. The officers had approved this prior to the meeting so a plaque was ready to present to Kathy at this meeting. Betty Kurka agreed to take the plaque to Kathy who was unable to attend due to illness. 

Carolyn McCabe, Treasurer reported on theSWROGA Quarterly Financial statement, a copy of which is filed with the minutes and a summary is printed elsewhere in this issue of SWROGA News. Motion to approve the report was made by Boots Farrar and seconded by Eddie Barrios. Motion carried. Carolyn presented the proposed budget for 2004, copy filed with minutes. After some discussion, Lena Parker made a suggestion that we amend the budget to include an amount of up to $10,000 taken from the General Fund to cover the cost of funding four (4) additional trophies through the purchase of CD’s or Savings Account for Trophies. After more discussion, Catherine Porter moved to accept the budget as amended and Alice Barrios seconded. Motion carried.  

Steve Eagle, Chair,  Affiliated Societies Committee,  reported that $352.00 was collected from ticket sales for the Breakfast ticket drawing. They had many nice items donated for both the breakfast and the Auction. Steve said that a request had been received from the South Texas Orchid Society to host the show in 2010 (this being their 50th anniversary). This date exceeds the time frame that we are allowed for scheduling. This will be handled within the committee for the time being. There have been no other requests for shows since the last meeting. We need volunteers for the years 2006 and 2007 (four shows) to put on the calendar. Steve reported that there seems to be an accounting problem with making sure the money sent from SWROGA goes to SWROGA Trophies. Motion was made by Mickey Parker to request that receipts be sent to SWROGA for this trophy expenditure accounting, seconded by Lena Parker. Voting count: 16 for this action and 13 against all others abstaining. Motion carried. Societies should now be keeping receipts for purchase of trophies and mailing this to the SWROGA Treasurer. SWROGA’s next show is scheduled for April 21-25, 2004 in Wichita, Kansas. Details are available at www.sworga.org and in SWROGA News.

Byron McGraw, Chair, By-laws & Judiciary Committee, stated that the committee does not write the procedures, but rather interprets the By-laws and maintains a Procedure Manual which contains procedures presented by committees and approved by the Board of Directors. Any changes must be submitted to the Board of Directors prior to a meeting for approval before any updates can be approved.  Due to an error, a charge to the  nominating committee was not presented at the last meeting to bring forth a slate of new officers. The By-laws & Judiciary Committee recommends that a Nominating Committee be elected at this meeting and present a slate of officers at the end of this meeting. The floor nominated Lowell McCabe, Burrel Gamble and Lena Parker to serve as this committee. Their report will be filed with these minutes and published elsewhere in this copy of SWROGA News. Eddie Barrios moved to approve these people for the nominating committee, Lloyd Burns seconded. Motion was approved.

Sandra Gengler, reporting for Jim Williams, Chair, Conservation Committee, said that the committee members were working to update the data base of species that grow in the SWROGA areas. They are working to keep and maintain the natural habits for species by utilizing all available resources. It is requested that EACH SOCIETY elect a person within their society to work with and keep in communication with the SWROGA Conservation Committee. This person’s name is to be submitted to the Treasurer with the list of other officers and membership when submitting their dues. Julius Klehm moved to accept the report, Ruth Wright seconded and motion carried. 
Patsy Boersma, Chair, Program & Education Committee, asked that societies provide an updated list of people available from their society that would be willing to present a program that could be added to the SWROGA Library of Programs & Education. It is the desire of the committee to make available to each society a list of available programs and slides that would be for the use of the person in charge of selecting programs and speakers for their meetings.  Mike Saar moved to approve report, Boots Farrar seconded and motion carried. (continued on page 5)

(continued from p. 4)


Lowell McCabe, Chair, Show Committee,  reported that the committee accepts the recommendation from Ed Wright that the Show Tags become the responsibility of the Show Committee. Research is being done  to determine if a new company could be found that would be able to print as good a quality of the current tags in use. The cost of tags will include the cost of production and mailing. Current cost is approximate seven (7) cents per tag with a minimum order of 500 tags per shipment. The committee is maintaining a database of plant entries from each show to help  evaluate the need to divide or add a new class to the show schedule. The SWROGA Show Schedule is available both electronically and by land mail. See www.swroga.org for ordering. Societies need to remember that they can add any number of classes that they wish to use in their show, but that NO CLASS may be deleted from the schedule. Lloyd Burns moved to approve this report, seconded by Eddie Barrios. Motion Carried.

Amanda Saar, Editor and Chair of Publications Committee reports that we will continue to have available two (2) printed issues and two (2) electronic versions of the SWROGA News per SWROGA Sessions. Check the SWROGA website for downloading. It is requested that you let Carolyn McCabe, Treasurer know of your preference for print or electronic issues. Also, the cost of returned postage is high in addition to the regular mailing cost. The SWROGA News continues to be the main expenditure from the General Fund. Therefore, it is important that addresses remain as current as possible.  Local societies need to stay on top of the address changes within their membership, including any deletions that need to be made & send any changes immediately to the Treasurer. Lowell McCabe moved to approve this report. It was seconded by Steve Eagle and carried. 

Dick Jamison from the Ad Hoc Committee on the ‘Feasibility of Establishment of Education & Research Fund’ gave a report from the committee. This report is lengthy and filed with the minutes. No official action taken on establishing the fund. Boots Farrar moved to approve the report, Katherine Burns seconded. Vote count fifteen (15) for and three (3) against all others abstaining. Motion carried.

Billie Jean Kramer volunteered to fulfill the remaining term of the Registrar’s office since the current Registrar has been unable to fulfill the duties of Registrar. Mickey Parker moved that we accept Billie Jean Kramer as Registrar and Ruth Wright seconded. All votes were unanimous for acceptance, motion carried. 

Lowell McCabe read a slate of officers from the Nominating Committee. This list will be published in the SWROGA News and voted upon in the Spring, 2004 Meeting. Lloyd Burns, newly appointed President Elect will serve as President after the election of a new slate of officers at the end of Spring Meeting. The new slate reads as follows: Lloyd Burns, President (automatically assumes the office of the President of the end of the outgoing President’s term); Mike Saar, President Elect; Mavis Klehm, Vice President; Sandra Gengler, Secretary, Carolyn McCabe Treasurer, Amanda Saar, Editor and Paul Hunt, Member at Large & Continuing Operations Committee. Mickey Parker moved to accept the Nominating Committee Report, Ruth Wright seconded, motion carried.

Meeting was adjourned.         Sincerely, Mavis Klehm, Secretary


WRIGHT THINKING

Ed Wright
OCT 2003

I’m glad I missed the show and meeting in Alexandria. “WHAT??” You say, the best SWROGA get together in ages and you’re glad you missed it?” Yep, especially because every report coming our way says this was one of the all-time best. I haven’t missed many shows in SWROGA’s history, and I hope future misses will be few and far between. Still, missing this one reminded me of why we go to SWROGA meetings twice each year. Takes the disappointment at missing a great one to bring home reality!

We go because that’s where SWROGA people gather. Because there beats SWROGA’s heart. It may be easy to decide to miss this one or that one, but each one we miss takes something from us – and something from SWROGA as well. Long ago, when SWROGA was just getting started, few of us realized how much we needed to relate to and work with orchid people in our own area. Societies were isolated, provincial if you will, and orchid friendships were hard to form and harder to grow. Then, all of a sudden there were 20, 25, 30 and more SWROGA societies throughout the greater Southwest, and in each one we had a dozen or more instant friends. What a fine treat to travel our sometimes-weary great spaces knowing there is an orchid oasis at the end of each journey. Treat yourself: make plans now to attend the next SWROGA show. 

We have a double dipper coming up: a SWROGA show in a beautiful setting AND a first SWROGA show for northwest Arkansas and the Ozark treasure area. Years ago, I had the pleasure of frequent visits to every airport in that area and I can promise you, those folks are hiding wonderland! Get ready to be amazed. There’s more to northern Arkansas than Wal-Mart. Plan to stay at least a month so you can go up to Branson for the shows, poke around Rogers and find out where all that processed chicken comes from. Go east and visit Flippin, Cotter, Yellville and Mountain Home. If you smile a lot and ask politely, you’ll find out the best fishing and eating in the world are right along that track, clear on over past Walnut Ridge. Take a raft trip in the Black River country and find out where Strawberry Crick got its name. Eat some great Italian food in Eureka Springs (we provide guide service for the price of their eggplant Parmesan). Take your time, stop a lot and find out exactly where folks know how to live and do it well. I’m sure somebody else will tell you about the meetings and show, but I can fill you in on the groceries and fill you up on the cooking.

Our good friends at Alexandria were all so very nice when we had to cancel our visit with them. Of course, it saved them 56 pounds of mudbugs and a little over a sack of Cajun grits, so it wasn’t all that big a disappointment to them. Still, we missed all of you and hope we’ll be forgiven for skipping the big one. Please give us another chance to point score your hospitality room. That’s what we do best!

PS – See YOU at the SWROGA spring meeting and show. 

Just so you don’t get lost, let’s meet at the point scoring table in the hospitality room.

PPS – The Tysons finally figured out chickens, the Dierks Brothers figured out lumber and Sam figured out how to sell everything. Now if I could just have figured out why one of those airports kept flooding during rice growing season………….?


SouthWest Regional Orchid Growers Association

(aka: SWROGA)

SWROGA is an Texas based non-profit organization that covers a seven state area (Arkansas, Louisiana, New Mexico, Oklahoma, Kansas, Colorado and Texas.) The principal address of SWROGA is always the same as the current President of SWROGA. However, Texas law requires a Registered Agent living in Texas as the registered office and the current SWROGA Registered Agent  is Marvin Gerber. You can visit the SWROGA Web site at www.swroga.org to find out up-to-date info concerning officers/procedures/by-laws/ committees/newsletters/show calendars and related sites. You will find e-mail addresses of officers and other contacts at that website.

SWROGA has been in existence many years and was started with the idea that members of such an  organization would benefit by sharing the knowledge gathered from growing orchids. The by-laws state that the members are to meet together twice annually to take care of business and share knowledge.  These meetings also encourage fellowship among orchid growers and opportunities to buy and/or trade for new plants.

The  By-laws specifically state that the purpose of SWROGA shall be… 

 A. To promote scientific and educational programs related to the study of orchids, their propagation, culture and development.

B. To coordinated the interest of members and Orchid Societies in this region in growing and exhibition of orchids.

C. To identify and conserve native orchids including the preservation of their native habitats.

[Note: Due to the dedicated work of the Conservation Committee, we now have all known species of native orchids in these seven states listed and a description and/or picture or drawing of same. This list is available on a CD and can be purchased by contacting the chairman of the Conservation Committee. (Jim Williams, Chair (903-893-8618; cymfan@aol.com)

Each Affiliated Society within SWROGA is entitled to two voting directors. A society must have been in existence for at least a year before being approved for membership in SWROGA . In addition, the society  must provide a membership list along with dues for each member and a list of the societies’ officers.

Ed Wright of San Antonio provided some information about the SWROGA’s logo, which is used in or on the cover of  most SWROGA Publications. Hexalectris warnockii was selected as the SWROGA official flower by a committee in the late 1960’s. This Native American orchid can be found sparsely in the area of ‘Trans Pecos Texas. A small colony was discovered in Dog Canyon in the Franklin Mountains near El Paso and also one in South East Arizona. This flower was named for Barton Warnock, a professor, naturalist, environmentalist and outstanding citizen of the Southwest and was described using a specimen that he personally collected. 

Now you ask what does SWROGA do for you? It provides you with:

1. A newsletter four times a year that contains useful information.

2. A list of speakers:  folks that are willing to make a trip to your society for your learning pleasure.

3. An opportunity to participate in orchid shows (to show off your orchids)  and a list of consistent rules under which said orchid shows should operate

4.  A wealth of knowledge for growers.

5. 
An opportunity to see what kinds of orchids others grow.

6. 
An opportunity for the novice grower to learn about orchids.

7. 
An opportunity for  fellowship with other orchid growers and to realize that orchids and orchid friends are most unique!

[Using several sources of information, this article was adapted and written by Mavis Klehm for use within the Houston Orchid Society’s Officers & Member Handbook.  Fall, 2003]


An offering from BRIT – the Botanical Research Institute of Texas

Orchids of Madison County, Texas

 Nina Rach, Houston Orchid Society and Houston Judging Center

Barney Lipscomb, a systematic botanist, spoke in Houston on April 16th at the Jesse Jones Park & Nature Center [http://www.cp4.hctx.net/jones/].  Mr. Lipscomb is a staff-member at the Botanical Research Institute of Texas [BRIT: http://www.brit.org/] in Fort Worth, where he holds the Dorothea Leonhardt chair of Texas Botany and he is the head of BRIT Press. Among their publications are Sida, Contributions to Botany (“SCB” or “Sida”), which is an international journal of systematic botany; and Sida, Botanical Miscellany ("SBM"), a series of monographs published annually since 1987 as an adjunct to SCB.  

One of the papers published recently in Sida (SCB) is “The Vascular Flora of Madison County, Texas,” by Amanda K. Neill and Hugh D. Wilson.   Neill’s M.S. thesis (same title) was completed in 2000 at Texas A&M University, and she is presently at the Institute of Systematic Botany, The New York Botanical Garden, Bronx.  Wilson remains associated with the Department of Biology Herbarium, TAMU, College Station.  

     The authors list seven orchids, in two genera, among the 985 species in 488 genera of vascular plants found in Madison County during a survey conducted from May 1996 to April 2000:

Corallorhiza wisteriana Conrad. -- “Wister Coralroot”

Spiranthes cernua (L.) Rich var cernua  -- “Nodding Ladies’ Tresses”

Spiranthes gracilis (Bigel.) Beck var. gracilis – “Slender Ladies’ Tresses”

Spiranthes parksii Correll – “Navasota Ladies’ Tresses”

Spiranthes praecox (Walter) Wats. – “Grass-leaved Ladies’ Tresses”

Spiranthes tuberosa Raf. – “Gray’s Ladies’ Tresses”

Spiranthes vernalis Engelm. & A. Gray -- “Spring Ladies’ Tresses”


Joe Liggio and Ann Orto Liggio’s book, Wild Orchids of Texas (Austin: University of Texas Press) was not referenced in the paper published in Sida, but it provides the following additional information about these seven species:
                Corallorhiza wisteriana— One of four species of this genus found in Texas, and the most widespread of the genus, ranging from the Piney woods to the Edwards Plateau. It grows in leaf mulch in the shade of large trees, and blooms from mid-February through March. The sepals and petals are purplish brown to yellow and the lip is white with magenta flecks. The inflorescence is enveloped in reddish-purplish bracts.  The Liggio’s write the common name as “Spring Coralroot”, and they have this listed for 39 counties in Texas, but not Madison County! [Greater Houston area:  Harris, Chambers, Liberty, and Montgomery Counties]

Spiranthes cernua var. cernua— One of 13 species of this genus found in Texas, this blooms here in October and November.  The crystalline white flowers droop slightly (cernua is derived from Latin, meaning “drooping”), and are pollinated by bumblebees.  S. cernua is part of a species complex, involving S. ochroleuca (yellow ladies tresses), S. magnicamporum (Great Plains ladies tresses), and S. odorata (fragrant ladies tresses).  The Liggio’s have Spiranthes cernua listed for 50 counties in Texas, including Madison. [Greater Houston area: Harris, Brazoria, Chambers, Liberty, and Montgomery Counties]

Spiranthes gracilis— The Liggio’s do not list the species under this name; they have it as Spiranthes lacera var. gracilis, based on Carlyle Luer’s determination (1975) that it is a southern variety of S. lacera.  Lacera derives from Latin meaning “torn,” referring to the fringed margin of the lip. They have the common name as “Southern Slender Ladies Tresses,” and record it as being found in 26 Texas Counties (not Madison). [Greater Houston area: Harris, Chambers, and Montgomery Counties]  It blooms Sept-Nov in Texas; found in fields, prairies, and roadsides.

Spiranthes parksii– The Liggio’s list S. parksii for nine Texas counties, including Madison; it blooms in Oct-Nov in Texas [not found in the greater Houston area].  The Navasota ladies tresses were first discovered along the Navasota River in 1945, and was published and named by Donovan Correll in 1947 for their finder, H.B. Parks. After many years without sightings, the Smithsonian Institution declared it extinct in 1975. Paul Catling, a botanist from the University of Toronto, traced a lead found at the Oakes Ames Herbarium at Harvard and rediscovered the species in 1978 with K.L. McIntosh. Due to the limited population, in 1982, the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service listed it as Endangered (the only orchid in Texas so listed).  
[Although we often think of the slipper orchids as endangered, our only Texas representative, Cypripedium kentuckiense, was once listed under Category 2 (58 FR 188; September 30, 1993), but currently has no Federal status. However, it’s among the rare plants cultivated at Mercer Arboretum: http://www.cp4.hctx.net/mercer/mpladysslipper.htm, and you can still find it growing deep in the Big Thicket National Preserve: http://www.nps.gov/bith/ ]              (continued on page 9)

(continued from page 8)

Spiranthes praecox– The Liggio’s write the common name as “Giant Ladies’ Tresses” and list this for 26 Texas counties, including Madison.  It blooms in April-May, and may reach a height of 30 inches. The white flowers are about ½” long, and there are “diverging green lines” radiating from the base of the lip, distinguishing it from other Spiranthes sp. The Latin species epithet praecox means “early” referring to the blooming period. [Greater Houston area: Harris, Galveston, Chambers, Liberty, Waller Counties]  

Spiranthes tuberosa– The Liggio’s have the common name as “Little Ladies’ Tresses” and list this for 24 Texas counties, including Madison. [Greater Houston area: Harris County]  The pure white flowers are less than 1/5” long, although the stems may reach 24”. It blooms from June to Sept in Texas, and has the smallest flowers of any Spiranthes sp. in North America.

Spiranthes vernalis— The most common orchid in Texas, found blooming April to July. It has a wide range, all the way to Nebraska, New Hampshire, and down to Florida. It was first described in 1845, based on a plant collected by German botanist Ferdinand J. Lindheimer on Galveston Island.  There may be up to 50 white flowers spiraling on a spike, ranging in height from 6” to 42” high (average 20”). The flowers are densely covered with fine hairs and there is a yellow spot on the lip.  The Liggio’s list this for 55 Texas counties (not Madison, though). [Greater Houston area: Harris, Brazoria, Galveston, Chambers, Liberty, Montgomery, Waller, Fort Bend] 


If you are interested in native orchids, consider joining SWROGA’s Conservation Committee. 

References:

Joe and Ann Orto Liggio (1999) Wild Orchids of Texas. Austin: University of Texas Press. 
[All orchid enthusiasts living in or near Texas should have this book.  Carried at the Chickadee Nature Store in Hilshire Village on Wirt Road at Westview.]

Carlyle A. Luer (1975) The Native Orchids of the United States and Canada. Bronx: New York Botanical Garden.   [Out of print but a great reference. Buy it if you can find it.]

Amanda K. Neill and Hugh D. Wilson (2001) “The Vascular Flora of Madison County, Texas,” in: SIDA 19(4): 1083-1121.  Online: http://www.brit.org/sida/PDF_Files_19(4)/Page%201083-1121.pdf

.

UPCOMING EVENTS

These dates and information provided by the SWROGA Affiliated Societies Liaison Committee

For more recent information check the SWROGA website at www.swroga.org.

	2003
	Host(s)
	Event Location
	Contact(s)

	Dec. 6


	Acadian Orchid Society
	Louisiana Short Course

Best Western Hotel Acadiana

1801 Pinhook Drive

Lafayette, LA
	Harvey Joe Firestone

hjfstone@juno.com
Postal: 105 Delphine St.

Lafayette, LA 70506-5343

Phone: (337) 981-1978

Pat Huval

Phone: (337) 667-6821 


	2004
	Host(s)
	Event Location
	Contact(s)

	February 7
	Dallas Judging Center and Shreveport Supplemental Judging Center
	Michelson Museum of Art

216 North Bolivar

Marshall, TX 75670
	Patsy Boersma

pboersma@shreve.nt
Postal: 376 Henderson Schoolhouse Road

Marshall, TX 75670

Phone: (903)938-9519

	March 12-14
	Heart O’Texas Orchid Society
	Zilker Gardens

Austin, TX
	Dave Levine

dlevine@earthlink.net
Phone: (512) 502-1145

	March 19-21
	Arkansas Orchid Society
	North Little Rock Community Center

2700 Willow

North Little Rock, AR
	Jerry Brown

jerrynalice@aristotle.ent
Phone:  (501) 753-7407

	March 27
	International Phalaenopsis Association Regional Meeting
	
	Clark Whiteside or

Bill Tippitt

	April 2-4
	Tulsa Orchid Society
	Tulsa Garden Center
	Joyce Powell

cjp6@mindspring.com

	April 16-18
	Houston Orchid Society
	West Oaks Mall
	Jay Balchan

jay.w.balchan@exxonmobil.com   or

Don Ghiz

doninhoustontx@aol.com

	 April 21-25
	Kansas Orchid Society

Hosting SWROGA

and the AOS
	Hyatt Regency Hotel and Convention Complex

400 W. Waterman

Wichita, Kansas 67202

(316) 293-1234
	Max C. Thompson, Ph.D.,Show Chair maxt@sckans.edu
Phone: (620) 221-1856

Postal: 1729 E. 11th Ave.

Winfield KS  67156-4007

	April 30-May 2
	Terrebonne Orchid Society
	Southland Mall

Houma, LA
	Brenda Daigle

bgdaigle@charter.net
Phone: (985) 851-0193

Postal: 208 Hidalgo Drive

Houma, LA 0193?

	June 4-6
	Baton Rouge Orchid Society
	Baton Rouge Garden Center

Baton Rouge, LA
	James Jeansoone

jamesmj@cox.net
Phone: (225) 275-8103

Postal: 16433 Caesar Avenue

Baton Rouge, LA 70816

	August 6-7
	Houston Orchid Society Workshop and Judging
	TBA
	Jerry Stephens or Kelly Moseley

	Oct. 6-10
	Denver Orchid Society

Hosting AOS
	Marriott Southeast

Denver, CO
	Marion Allen

marionaosallen@aol.com

Phone: (303) 674-0379

Postal: 29372 Camelback Lane

Evergreen, CO 80439

	Oct. 14-16
	Alamo Orchid Society
	San Antonio Garden Center

3313 N New Braunfels

San Antonio, TX  78209
	Eric Shepherd, Show Chair

ecshepphd@aol.com
Phone: (201) 646-7927

Postal: P O Box 33113

San Antonio, TX  78265-3113

	Oct. 22-24
	Shreveport Orchid Society

Hosting SWROGA
	Shreveport OS Show

Barnwell Center

Shreveport, Louisiana
	Lena Parker

lparker@shreve.net
Phone: 318-797-7209

	2005
	Host(s)
	Event Location
	Contact(s)

	March 10-20
	18th World Orchid Conf.
	Le Palais des Congres et Expositions de Dijon

Province of Burgundy, France
	Mrs. Vinciane Dumont, Chair

Working Committee

vinciane@demessey.com 

	April 15-17
	Orchid Society of the Ozarks

hosting SWROGA
	Rogers, Arkansas
	Tom Larkin

wiprlark@compuserve.com

	Fall
	Arkansas Orchid Society   hosting SWROGA
	TBA
	Mike Saar

msaar824@comcast.net 

	Fall
	Sonoma County Orchid Society

Hosting AOS 


	Vineyard Creek Convention Center

Santa Rosa, CA
	Tony Mininno

bradtony@sonic.net
Home: (707) 874-2200

Work: (707) 874-1927

Postal: 3977 Docs Ranch Rd. 

Occidental, CA 95465





Continuing List of Orchid SHOWS


Be sure to contact:





Steve Eagle, 


Chair of the Affiliated Societies Committee ,


148 Bussell Ridge Road, 


Ardmore, OK  73401 


� HYPERLINK "mailto:sge@cableone.net" �sge@cableone.net � 


Phone: (580) 490-3363  


Fax: (580) 220-6205.


He is keeping an updated list of all shows in the SWROGA region.  Checking with Steve first will prevent your show from conflicting with another one in your area.   More than one show in an area can limit the number of judges and growers that attend





























Treasurer’s Corner





The new year is fast approaching.  I will be sending the 2004 SWROGA Directory to the printer on February 29th ,2004.  I will e-mail a Society Officer’s Form to every Society treasurer in early December, 2003.  Be sure to have your up-to-date membership lists and Officer Report in to me, preferably by e-mail, NO LATER THAN JANUARY 30TH.  The dues are still $2.00 per member to be sent along via snail mail.


The Affiliated Societies Raffle and Auction at Alexandria brought in a whopping $2,587.00.  The Directors voted to transfer enough money from the general fund, combined with the $2,587.00 to total $10,000 towards the purchase of a new trophy CD.  I transferred $7,413.00 from the SWROGA Money Market Account to add to the $2,235.00 from the show in Alexandria, and used $1,000.00 from the SWROGA Trophy Fund Savings Account, to purchase an $11,000.00 CD at the interest rate of 4.59% maturing in 2013.  The interest earned on this new CD is enough to fund five trophies at $35.00 each twice a year while reserving 25% for growth.  The penalty for early withdrawal on any of our CDs is 3% of the principal.


Other than interest, receipts since the fall meeting included:  Central Louisiana Orchid Society submitted $91.00 for show registrations and returned $70.00 for two trophies not awarded; and the Orchid Society of the Ozarks paid $140.00 for their upcoming SWROGA ad.


Our biggest expense since the fall meeting was $185.54 for reimbursement for the purchase of plaques by the Continuing Operations Committee.





SWROGA Funds as of October 22, 2003


	General	                $  14,849.31


	Trophy		$  55,496.58


	  Total	          $  70,345.89


You can view the Semi-Annual Financial Report and the 2004 Proposed Budget, on the SWROGA web site at � HYPERLINK "http://www.swroga.org" ��www.swroga.org�.





Your SWROGA treasurer,


Carolyn McCabe


	




















Slate of Officers Presented by Nominating Committee To Be Voted on at Spring 2004 SWROGA Meeting





Lloyd Burns, newly appointed President Elect will serve as President after the election of a new slate of officers at the end of Spring Meeting. The new slate reads as follows: 


Lloyd Burns, President (automatically assumes the office of the President at the


		end of the outgoing President’s term)                    


Mike Saar, President Elect 


Mavis Klehm, Vice President 


Sandra Gengler, Secretary


Carolyn McCabe, Treasurer


Amanda Saar, Editor, and 	


Paul Hunt, Member at Large & Continuing Operations Committee























DEADLINE 





for the next issue of the 


SWROGA News





is





January 25, 2004.





For information, contact:





Amanda Saar, Editor


� HYPERLINK "mailto:msaar824@comcast.net" ��msaar824@comcast.net�


501-868-6666





Conservation Committee Organizes for Action


 


Member societies are encouraged to designate a Conservation Chair as new officers take up their duties in the coming year.  These contact people will be crucial as the Conservation Committee gears up for 2004 activities.��State Representatives have been solicited and are in place, or will be by next SWROGA meeting.  The vision is for each society to pass information on activities to the state conservation rep, who will take responsibility for getting out the word to other societies within the state, and in the region.��Types of activities we need to share are tours, hikes, threats to orchid habitats, conservation efforts undertaken by local societies, and anything else along that line.  Sharing activities and ideas will be a springboard for others in the region, and the cause of orchid conservation will be advanced.  We want to give widest possible publicity to activities planned or underway within the region.��Soon after the first of the year, member society conservation chairs will be contacted with more information.  Let's pull together to preserve, protect, and enjoy our native orchids.   Jim Williams, Chair 


          903-893-8618;cymfan@aol.com









































HISTORIAN REPORT


Kathy Wright


SWROGA Historian





My sincere thank you to all for the SWROGA plaque presented in appreciation for outstanding service honoring the twelve plus years I have served as your Historian and records custodian. It was a wonderful surprise and a great honor to receive this award. The presentation was made by Julius Klehm, a former SWROGA president and a long-time close friend.  In fact, three former SWROGA presidents participated in the presentation. Following the ceremony in our home, a surprise luncheon had also been planned. Thanks for local coordination (completely without my knowledge) must go to Betty Kurka, another long-time friend. What a wonderful way our friends found to relieve the disappointment I felt when we had to cancel our plans for the show in Alexandria. I hope to be well enough to thank each of you personally at the Spring 2004 show and meeting.





I would also like to thank all of you who have been so generous with flowers, cards, phone calls, emails and other good wishes. Good friends are wonderful to have, and SWROGA good friends are just super. Thanks to all of you. You light up my life!




















85th SWROGA Meeting and Show


The 85th SWROGA Meeting and Show is now history and the Central Louisiana Orchid Society Members are catching their breath.  This event began sometime ago with the planning and preparing for the SWROGA Members to enjoy Central Louisiana.  Based upon past experience and the fact that this was the second meeting in Louisiana in 2003, estimates of attendance, number of exhibits and budgets were made.  The number of attendees and exhibits were greatly exceeded.  The budget soon was busted.  These were good problems. The CLOS Members were determined to make this meeting and show one to remember.  We’ll remember the quality exhibits and the quality flowers.  We’ll remember the three SWROGA Members, Katherine and Lloyd Burns and Kathy Wright, receiving SWROGA Achievement Awards for all their work and devotion to SWROGA in the past years.  We’ll remember the auction on Saturday night with Jerry Brandenburg and Andy Easton keeping the crowd so entertained that they did not rush to eat.  We’ll remember the “Jazz Fest” with it’s good food and music.  We’ll remember all the positive comments we received afterwards.





Doris and Byron McGraw along with all the other CLOS Members would like to THANK all of you who came, those that exhibited and those who helped our society make this a MEMORABLE SWROGA MEETING AND SHOW.  THANK YOU FOR AS WONDERFUL TIME.


                                                                                            Doris & Byron McGraw


                                                                                             Show Chairpersons
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